

# 2019 CONFLICT RISK DIAGNOSTIC: UKRAINE



Nick Anderson, Beth Dodwell,  
Christian Gabriel, and Patrick Mulligan



## Executive Summary

With 13,000 dead and 30,000 wounded, the Ukrainian crisis remains pertinent moving into 2019. Commanding the interest of stakeholders on both sides of the globe, this is a crisis that does not show any signs of slowing down.

Caught between two monoliths of economic influence, Ukraine has seen ethnic and nationalist divisions be exacerbated following a rejected free trade agreement with the EU in 2013. Since then, separatist movements have gained significant traction in the region of Donbas, and Crimea has been annexed by the Russian Federation. Ukraine has endeavored to regain control of these territories and has been met with armed resistance. Russia, in particular, has moved to provide military and economic aid to the Donbas separatists.

Analyzing structural data and recent events, this report aims to provide an objective assessment of what has informed the Ukrainian conflict. Ultimately, this report maintains that Russian aggression, economic interdependence, and political instability/meddling are the primary factors of sustained conflict in this region. These findings are premised upon the Country Indicators for Foreign Policy Project (CIFP) and were arrived at by utilizing its categorical risk assessment mechanism.

## Background

In 2013, Ex-Ukrainian President Viktor Yanukovich rejected a free trade agreement (FTA) that would have fostered closer economic and political ties to the European Union (EU). Civilian protests erupted in response to this decision, which saw state security forces violently crack down, and in turn intensify the conflict. As a result, Yanukovich fled to Moscow in 2014. Yanukovich called on Putin to send troops to destabilize the country. In this same year, Russian troops occupied the Crimean Peninsula, formally annexing it following a hotly disputed local referendum in Sevastopol, in which Crimeans purportedly voted to join the Russian Federation. This event sparked ethnic divisions in Ukraine, and incited pro-Russian separatists in Donetsk and Luhansk to hold their own referendums for independence.

Russian troops have since built up on the eastern border near Donetsk and Luhansk, and have been providing economic, humanitarian, and military assistance to the Donetsk People's Republic (DNR) and the Luhansk People's Republic (LPR), two separatist groups in the region of Donbas. Engagement with these groups have been violent. When a Malaysian Airlines flight was shot down in Ukrainian airspace in 2014, the conflict gained a truly international scope. Since 2015, France, Germany, Russia, and Ukraine have brokered peace through the Minsk Accords (Minsk I and II). Provisions include a cease-fire, withdrawal of heavy weaponry, full Ukrainian control of the conflict zone and border, and greater autonomy for Donetsk and Luhansk vis a vis amending the Ukrainian constitution. Attempts to reach a broader diplomatic and political solution have been unsuccessful.

## External Stakeholders

|                                      |   |
|--------------------------------------|---|
| <b>Russia<br/>(Negative)</b>         | Russia and Ukraine have been linked through history, and as such Russia has a vested interest in the conflict. Russia views the current governing party as illegitimate and has premised its involvement in the conflict on the matter of protecting ethnic Russians who reside in Ukraine. <sup>1</sup> Russia maintains that the Crimean referendum was legitimate, and so holds that the peninsula is Russian territory. They believe the Minsk Accord to be asymmetric in its favoring of the current Ukrainian government and its Western sponsors, though still call on Ukraine to abide by its tenets <sup>2</sup> . Russia continues to support separatist movements in Donetsk and Luhansk. <sup>3</sup>   |
| <b>Canada<br/>(Positive)</b>         | Canada has been a consistent proponent of the Minsk Accord, and holds it to be the most feasible way to ensure peace. Minister Freeland has expressed unequivocal support for Ukraine. <sup>4</sup> Canada has unequivocally condemned Russia's actions in Crimea and its insurgence support in Eastern Ukraine. More recently, Canada has called on Russia to release three vessels that were captured in the Sea of Azov. <sup>5</sup> Canada has also implemented the CUFTA free trade deal with Ukraine, helping stabilize the Ukrainian economy and reducing economic pressure exerted by Russia. <sup>6</sup> In addition, it has put Ukraine on the automatic firearms control list (AFCCL), reducing arms flows into conflict areas. <sup>7</sup> |
| <b>European Union<br/>(Positive)</b> | The EU has been instrumental in peace talks, particularly in promoting the Minsk Accord. They have exerted pressure on Russia to abide by its obligations to respect the ceasefire, withdraw their heavy weaponry, and respect Ukraine's jurisdiction over the conflict zone. <sup>8</sup> The EU regards the elections occurring on non-government-controlled territory as being unlawful, and in blatant violation of the Minsk Accord. <sup>9</sup> The EU has also signed a free trade agreement with Ukraine, and imposed sanctions on Russia and Crimea. <sup>10</sup>  |
| <b>Belarus<br/>(Neutral)</b>         | Belarus remains committed to the Minsk Accord, having been instrumental in organizing the ceasefire. President Lukashenko has expressed that de-escalating the conflict will be integral to ensuring the stability of the post-Soviet bloc. <sup>11</sup> Likewise, they are opposed to further NATO involvement in the conflict, for fear that escalation may engender security risks for Europe. <sup>12</sup>  |
| <b>USA<br/>(Positive)</b>            | The USA has advocated for a long-term strategy aimed at increasing Ukraine's resilience and prosperity, and has been a staunch proponent of Ukraine's sovereignty in turn. <sup>13</sup> It aims to provide support for economic reforms, physical and cyber security, and broader defence initiatives. <sup>14</sup> Moreover, it has condemned Russian aggression and has expressed an intent to station troops in Baltic states so as to deter Russian meddling in the region. <sup>15</sup> Projects to support democratization and law enforcement agencies within Ukraine have been instrumental in providing support since 2014. In tandem with the international community, sanctions have been imposed on Russia and Crimea.                     |

|                        |  |
|------------------------|--|
| <b>OSCE (Neutral)</b>  | The OSCE supports high level diplomacy, multilateral dialogue, the sustained monitoring of the security situation on the ground, the promotion of human rights, and democratization. <sup>16</sup> It has established a special monitoring mission to Ukraine which is tasked with monitoring and verifying the withdrawal of weaponry (as mandated by the Minsk Accord). <sup>17</sup> More broadly, it monitors general compliance of the Minsk Accord. It calls upon both Russia and Ukraine to respect the 30km buffer area beyond the immediate borders of the conflict zone – however, it has been reticent to explicitly condemn Russian aggression, instead opting to condemn the use of small arms in civilian areas generally. <sup>18</sup> |
| <b>NATO (Positive)</b> | NATO affirms that Russia must withdraw from Ukraine and does not recognize the annexation of Crimea as legitimate. <sup>19</sup> It views Russia as the primary threat to stability in the region and has explicitly condemned Russian interference. While in support of reaching a political solution to the conflict, it maintains that the elections held in Donetsk and Luhansk on November 11, 2018 are in violation of the Minsk Accord. <sup>20</sup>   |

### Internal Stakeholders

|   |   |
|---|---|
| <b>Poroshenko Government (Mixed)</b>        | The Ukrainian government, led by Petro Poroshenko, condemns continued Russian interference in what it holds to be its own domestic affairs. <sup>21</sup> It calls on the international community to impose sanctions on Russia for its illegal behaviour, and the government does not recognize the legitimacy of the DPR nor the LPR. Anti-Terrorist Operation Zones (ATO) have also been initiated to deal with insurgent groups in Donbas, providing Ukrainian military presence in the conflict. <sup>22</sup> Poroshenko’s government also views Russia’s actions in the Sea of Azov as posing a threat to Ukraine’s sovereignty, and its ability to engage in international trade. <sup>23</sup>                 |
| <b>Opposition Bloc (Mixed)</b>              | The Ukrainian Opposition Bloc has called for decentralization initiatives within Ukraine, and is in favor of establishing a strong federalist framework. <sup>24</sup> On foreign policy, it would prefer that Ukraine maintain a status of non-alignment. As a result, it is opposed to alignment with NATO and the EU. <sup>25</sup> It has affirmed that the current government is illegitimate, and so has called for overt protection of Russian as a regional language. <sup>26</sup> Internationally, it wants to work with Russia to achieve peace. Opposition chairman Viktor Medvedchuk has also called for a quadrangle peace treaty between Kyiv, Donetsk, Luhansk, and Moscow in particular. <sup>27</sup> |
| <b>Donetsk People’s Republic (Negative)</b> | The DNR claims independence from Ukraine. It receives assistance from Russia in the form of arms, economic and humanitarian aid, and “volunteers”, which have greatly destabilized the region and the integrity of the Ukrainian state. <sup>28</sup> They have labelled the USA-supported Ukrainian government as fascist, and have condemned the government’s failure to give special status to Donbas – which they note is in opposition to the Minsk Accord. <sup>29</sup>  |
| <b>Luhansk People’s Republic (Negative)</b> | The assassination of the Republic’s leader, Alexander Zakharchenko, has aggravated the LNR. It blames the Ukrainian government for the perpetuation of the conflict, and the general perpetuation of violence in the region. <sup>30</sup> The current leader of the LNR, Leonid Paschenik, has expressed an overt desire to continue acting as a retaliator within the conflict. <sup>31</sup>   |
| <b>Crimean Tatars (Positive)</b>            | The Crimea-based ethnic group of the Tatars are officially opposed to Russian occupation of Crimea and the continued influx of Russians into the region. The parliamentary representative of the Tatars, Mastafa Dzhemilev, views the federal government as legitimate. The group desires to work with the federal government to condemn Russia’s illegal referendum in Crimea, and the construction of the Kerch Strait bridge. <sup>32</sup> The group wants Russian settlers removed from the region, and so call on the international community to impose tougher sanctions against Vladimir Putin in order to pressure him to negotiate. <sup>33</sup>   |

### CONFLICT INDICATORS

|                       | <b>Very High Risk</b>  | <b>Worsening</b> → |
|-----------------------|--|--------------------|
| <b>Militarization</b> |  |                    |
| Stabilizing Factors   | The placement of arm embargos by the international community has prevented Ukraine’s occupied regions (Crimea, Donetsk and Luhansk) from having access to military exports. <sup>34</sup> Imposing arms embargoes to these designated areas of Ukraine has prevented the risk of illicit procurement in the region. Efforts have been made to professionalize Ukraine’s police and military strategies. Martial-law has since been imposed (for a period of 30 days) to prevent the situation from being further aggravated. <sup>35</sup>   |                    |
| Destabilizing Factors | The construction of a bridge between Russia and Crimea has expedited the transporting of military arms from Russia into the Crimean Peninsula, and Donbas in turn. These arms include ballistic missiles, tanks, and mortars. <sup>36</sup> The transporting of these arms, in tandem with the seizing of three military vessels in the Azov Sea, have all served to aggravate tensions by way of contravening the Minsk Accord, and propagating further violence. <sup>37</sup> Ukraine has bolstered its arms by purchasing 15,040 sub-machine guns from the United States and 503 mounted grenade launchers. <sup>38</sup> The number of Ukrainian servicemen totals to 250,000. Moreover, Ukraine has imported 1 tank, 108 armoured combat vehicles, 1 attack helicopter and 23 missile launchers in 2017. <sup>39</sup> |                    |
| Assessment            | At present, the status of Ukraine as a stabilized state is limited. With the current transfer of anti-defence missile systems in Crimea, and other stockpiles in Donbas and additional buildup of Russian servicemen around the vicinity of Ukraine’s territory, the risk of external invasion is heightened.  |                    |

### History of Armed Conflict

|                            | <b>Very High Risk</b>  | <b>Worsening</b> → |
|----------------------------|--|--------------------|
| <b>Stabilizing Factors</b> | The effectuation of the Minsk Accord, and the establishment of the OSCE Special Monitoring Mission in Ukraine (SMM) pursuant to such, have brought some stability to the region. The Minsk Accord has served to de-escalate tensions between the Donbas separatists and the Ukrainian state by way of reciprocal exchanges of POWs, and mutual arms withdrawals. <sup>40</sup> Furthermore, some 3,000 civilians and military personnel have been released from occupied territory. <sup>41</sup> The SMM has acted in this time as a monitoring group, serving to observe and report on |                    |

|  |   |
|--|---|
|  | compliance issues pertaining to the Minsk Accord. While the SMM has been moderately successful in their doing so, they continue to be hindered by the presence of landmines in and around Donbas.   |
| Destabilizing Factors  | Russian non-compliance with the Minsk Accord has stymied progress toward mending its relations with Ukraine. The ceasefire provision is violated routinely, with some 9,500 violations being recorded in January 2019 alone. <sup>42</sup> Death tolls sit officially at 13,000, but may progress to as much as 30,000. <sup>43</sup> This has resulted in Ukraine banning Russian males between the ages of 16 to 60 from entering the country, and in Russia imposing sanctions on Ukraine in response to this. <sup>44</sup> Russia's seizing of 3 vessels (and the 24 servicemen onboard) on the Kerch Strait has only further strained relations, and Russia's refusal to entertain diplomatic solutions to this issue has jeopardized Ukraine's occupation of the Azov Sea. <sup>45</sup>   |
| Assessment   | The fragile nature of the ceasefire in Donbas, in combination with mounting international condemnation towards Russia's behavior in the Azov Sea, continues to hinder international efforts to solve this conflict. Failures on both sides to comply with the Minsk Accord have seen the conflict persist in the form of tit-for-tat retaliations. Russian-backed troops show no intent of halting their progress west if not for Ukrainian resistance.   |
| <b>Governance and Political Stability</b> <span style="float: right;"><b>High Risk</b> <b>Worsening</b> ↘</span> |   |
| Stabilizing Factors  | Ukraine will hold both presidential and parliamentary elections in 2019. The political affiliation of the incumbents for these roles will have a significant effect on the trajectory of the current conflict, and efforts have been made to ensure that the elections are conducted in a fair and democratic manner. Multinational teams will be deployed to monitor polling stations and vote tallying in order to mitigate the risk of external meddling. <sup>46</sup> In addition to this, anti-corruption mechanisms have been inaugurated by the Ukrainian government so as to promote trust in government institutions. <sup>47</sup> The particular aims of these mechanisms include increasing transparency and accountability within Ukrainian bureaucracies.  |
| Destabilizing Factors  | Civil unrest is rampant in Ukraine. Journalists, civil rights activists, and members of visible minority groups frequently suffer discrimination and violence that goes unpunished. <sup>48</sup> Far right parties such as the Union Party Svoboda (Freedom Party) and the Avoz Battalion utilize violence as a means of silencing political opponents and are gaining traction with disillusioned Ukrainian youth. <sup>49</sup> Rule of law is waning, and there is a lack of popular support for the Supreme Court. As a result of this, a number of high-profile elites have been assassinated without significant consequence; Colonel Maskym Shapoval (Ukrainian), Alexander Zakharchenko (DPR), Mikhail "Givi" Tolstykh (DPR), and Arsen "Motorola" Pavlov (DPR) were all killed without repudiation between 2016 and 2018. <sup>50</sup> |
| Assessment   | Political uncertainty reigns in Ukraine. With important elections taking place in March 2019, the political future of Ukraine is at once a hotly contested matter, and unpredictable in the present. There is a high probability that Russian interference will play a significant role in the outcome of these elections, especially given the Poroshenko government's noted dislike of Russian intervention in its domestic affairs. And while Ukraine has taken tangible steps to address its internal corruption issues, democratization is ultimately stifled. Delays in court proceedings and a general lack of forums through which to bring citizen issues to light plague Ukrainian efforts to ameliorate its political situation.   |
| <b>International Linkages</b> <span style="float: right;"><b>Medium Risk</b> <b>Improving</b> ↗</span>           |   |
| Stabilizing Factors  | Ukraine has moved in the past few years to establish economic partnerships and agreements with the western liberal democracies and has joined many countries in placing sanctions on Russia. <sup>51</sup> Ukraine has expressed a desire to integrate more significantly with the west. Ukraine's effort to sign free trade agreements with Canada (CUFTA) and the EU demonstrates its push for economic diversification from the traditional Eastern European and Eurasian sphere. <sup>52</sup>  |
| Destabilizing Factors  | Russia is the primary destination of both Ukrainian exports and expatriates. <sup>53</sup> Following the annexation of Crimea, the number of Ukrainians moving into Russia has only increased. Ukraine boasts a trade deficit of 2.42 billion with Russia, and so is in less of a position to benefit from sanctions regimes. <sup>54</sup>   |
| Assessment   | Ukraine shares many linkages with Russia - the most significant being economic, social, communicative, and (in some regions more than others) ideational. These linkages provide leverage for Russia to exercise over Ukraine, and so prevents Ukraine from distancing itself from its aggressive neighbor. Efforts have been made to create links to the west, though these links have acted as a supplement to, as opposed to a replacement for, the existent links to Russia. A solution to the conflict, then, cannot be achieved without consideration for and input from Russia.  |
| <b>Population Heterogeneity</b> <span style="float: right;"><b>Medium Risk</b> <b>Worsening</b> ↘</span>         |   |
| Factors  | Population heterogeneity is rising in Ukraine, with 77.5% of the population being ethnic Ukrainians. <sup>55</sup> Ethnic Russians, the second largest group, constitute 17.2%, though this figure has been falling since the dissolution of the USSR in the 1990s. <sup>56</sup> Ethnic cleavages also overlap with religious affiliation, which are largely distributed geographically.   |
| Assessment   | Whereas Russia premises its interference in Ukraine as a means of protecting an ethnic enclave, the shrinking of this enclave could induce either a decrease in overt demand for Russian intervention on the part of the diaspora, or a perceived increase in the salience of protecting an increasingly 'marginalized' group. Furthermore, regional identities (such as Donetsk and Luhansk) have sparked division within the singular 'Ukrainian' ethnicity, and so nominal homogeneity may not connote the decrease in conflict prevalence predicted by some scholars.   |

| <b>Economic Performance</b> |  | <b>Low Risk</b> | <b>Improving</b> → |
|-----------------------------|--|-----------------|--------------------|
| Stabilizing Factors         | From 2013 to 2015, Ukraine's GDP dropped from 183.31 billion (USD) to 91.03 billion. <sup>57</sup> It has since stabilized and is growing at a real rate of roughly 2.5% per annum. <sup>58</sup> This resurgence has been accredited partly to economic reforms, and partly to economic integration with the EU. Specific reforms include implementing energy tariffs, adopting a flexible exchange rate, and stabilizing the banking sector. <sup>59</sup> The IMF has also provided a stimulus package valued at 3.9 billion (USD) to aid in the economic rejuvenation of Ukraine. <sup>60</sup> Russia continues to be Ukraine's largest trading partner and provides much of the country's imports. <sup>61</sup> While the relationship is skewed in such a way as to foster dependency of Ukraine on Russia, the provision of these imports has nonetheless prevented the nation from becoming destitute. |                 |                    |
| Destabilizing Factors       | Ukraine struggles with investor confidence due to the Poroshenko government's failure to implement key reforms in the wake of various crises. Uncertainty plagues the prospect of political change presently, and so hinders investment in turn. <sup>62</sup> Ukraine requires large financing to manage its debt, which makes up 72% of its GDP, and necessitates ridged fiscal policy to manage. <sup>63</sup> Additionally, President Poroshenko's economic blockades in Donbas and the international community's export controls against occupied regions have closed formerly active economic relations. <sup>64</sup> Donbas will likely divert its coal exports toward Russia, which will increase Donbas' economic self-sufficiency and so ensure the long-term viability of rebel groups. <sup>65</sup>  |                 |                    |
| Assessment                  | Ukraine's economy has improved since the outbreak of the crisis but remains fragile. Uncertainty has the potential to damper economic growth; however, assistance from the international community will help mitigate these risks. The economic situation is unlikely to be a driving force of the crisis, but a further outbreak of violence would likely lead to a severe economic downturn.   |                 |                    |
| <b>Demographic Stress</b>   |  | <b>Low Risk</b> | <b>Improving</b> → |
| Stabilizing Factors         | Ukraine is undergoing a demographic transition toward urbanization at a rate of roughly 1.00% per decade. <sup>66</sup> This represents a rate of urbanization that is lower than most western states, but higher than other countries in the immediate vicinity of Ukraine. GNI per capita is 2,390USD, which represents a Gini coefficient of around 0.25. <sup>67</sup> Mortality rates and life expectancy have risen in the past twenty years, as has primary school enrollment, and poverty has decreased. <sup>68</sup>   |                 |                    |
| Destabilizing Factors       | Ukraine's population has been steadily declining for the past twenty years at a rate of roughly 300,000 people annually. This has been attributed to low birth rates, which in this time have generally taken a figure of 1.3 children per woman (lower than replacement). <sup>69</sup>   |                 |                    |
| Assessment                  | Ukraine's rate of urbanization represents a stable transition to a more developed economy, shifting focus away from agriculture. While low birth rates tend to accompany demographic transitions toward urbanization, Ukraine has seen birth rates fall so low that the population has been steadily decreasing for some time, which may serve to burden its productive population in the future with a high dependency ratio. This being said, a Gini coefficient score of 0.25 is less than that of the United States, and so signifies markedly low rates of inequality within the country (this does not factor in the role of foreign influencers or oligarchs, however). Ultimately, Ukraine's demographic stress is not of such magnitude that it risks destabilizing the country in the present, nor is it particularly integral to the current conflict.  |                 |                    |
| <b>Human Development</b>    |  | <b>Low Risk</b> | <b>Improving</b> → |
| Stabilizing Factors         | Human development within Ukraine has largely been a stabilizing force in the region. The Human Development Index (HDI) in 2017 was relatively high, with a score of 0.751, and the state continues to score in the middle-low range on components such as political rights and civil liberties. <sup>70</sup> The country continues to score high on the gender development index, and life expectancy has continuously increased in the last several years. <sup>71</sup> In addition, concrete measures have been put in place to maintain development, with the government having recently made progress in legislating improvements to corruption reduction and healthcare. <sup>72</sup>  |                 |                    |
| Destabilizing Factors       | Corruption remains a perennial hindrance, with external interference in elections, harassment of journalists, and continued inequalities affecting the country's development. <sup>73</sup> The Gini coefficient has dropped since its peak in 2014, prompting concern of stagnation or backsliding for equality. <sup>74</sup> Likewise, the HDI score continues to be of concern, having remained nearly constant since Ukraine's independence 30 years ago. <sup>75</sup> This is pertinent to the conflict, given that lowered expectations of future growth are liable to be a cause for grievances. <sup>76</sup>  |                 |                    |
| Assessment                  | Overall, Ukraine's relatively high human development has staved off further humanitarian catastrophe and expansion of the conflict. Ukraine continues to score well on education, health, and economic wellbeing, but concerns are raised for political freedoms. Likewise, stagnation of certain human development scores has the potential to breed grievances among the population, causing political instability and aggravating the conflict.   |                 |                    |
| <b>Environment</b>          |  | <b>Low Risk</b> | <b>Worsening</b> → |
| Destabilizing Factors       | The crisis in Ukraine, particularly in the Donbas region, has led to critical environmental issues. Water pollution from the flooding of mines, soil pollution, forest fires and illegal logging, and waste management problems are prevalent and unattended to. <sup>77</sup> The Donetsk and Luhansk regions were centres for potentially environmentally hazardous industries, which the conflict disrupted through power outages and damage to infrastructure. <sup>78</sup> The flooding of the Yunyi Komunar mine, the site of the 1979 nuclear explosion, is of particular concern as the groundwater may be radioactive. <sup>79</sup>   |                 |                    |

|            |   |
|------------|---|
| Assessment | Ukraine is unable to monitor or enforce environmental regulations due to the conflict. The environmental impacts will have an effect on the quality of life in the conflict zones but is unlikely to drive further conflict as the conflict itself is the direct contributor of environmental problems. |
|------------|---|

### CONFLICT RISK SCENARIOS

|                         |  |
|-------------------------|--|
| <b>Best Case</b>        | Donbas remains a part of Ukraine and receives a degree of federated autonomy in line with the Minsk Accord. Broadly, the aims of the Minsk Accord (withdrawal of arms, ceasefire, Ukrainian control of territory and borders), are respected and undisputed. Both the parliamentary and presidential elections are monitored by the SMM, and no matter the victors they are undisputed and deemed to be legitimate. Ukraine continues to strengthen its ties to the EU and diversifies its import profile so as to decrease its reliance on Russia. A diplomatic solution including stakeholders on all fronts is pursued, and in the meantime, violence is kept at bay.   |
| <b>Worst Case</b>       | The Donbas separatists declare independence from the Ukrainian state and accede to the Russian Federation. This development aggravates the existent conflict, and only serves to further inform geopolitical tensions between the two countries. Ukraine is unable to escape the economic, social, and political influence of Russia, and remains dependent on the Eastern European/Eurasian sphere moving forward. Efforts to integrate economically, politically, and militarily with the West result in heightened tensions, and amount to nothing. This leads to democratic backsliding, and economic deterioration. No matter the victor, the parliamentary and presidential elections are contested and seen as illegitimate, making the enforcing of law and order arbitrary, and the matter of who holds power unknown. The conflict demonstrates no sign of ending.   |
| <b>Most Likely Case</b> | Ukraine maintains diplomatic and political dialogue with the Russia in order to prevent war from spreading outside of Donbas. Ultimately, the status quo persists. Ukraine's current foreign policy agenda is likely to be maintained regardless of who wins the election(s), in large part due to the accusations of external meddling and illegitimacy that are bound to be levied against them soon after taking office. With their exercising of authority being limited by way of these accusations, no one leader in particular is likely to single-handedly alter Ukraine's course of action. Through attrition, Russia will continue to consolidate its influence in Donbas, and its power in the broader region by way of such. Ukraine will be unable to escape Russian influence over its economy, which will be further informed by the cancellation of the Gazprom and Naftogaz energy deal (expiring by end of 2019). This will create further dependence on the IMF, and continue to implicate western states in the conflict. The Minsk Accord will continue to provide a framework for tentative peace, though contraventions by either side are likely to remain common. In the turn, the conflict shows no sign of subsiding. |

<sup>1</sup> “Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov’s Interview with the International News Agency Rossiya Segodnya,” *The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation*, December 24, 2018, [http://www.mid.ru/foreign\\_policy/international\\_safety/conflicts/-/asset\\_publisher/xIEMTQ3OvzcA/content/id/3459466](http://www.mid.ru/foreign_policy/international_safety/conflicts/-/asset_publisher/xIEMTQ3OvzcA/content/id/3459466).

<sup>2</sup> “Foreign Ministry Statement on the Implementation of the Minsk Agreements on a Settlement in Ukraine,” *The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation*, Accessed February, 2019. [http://www.mid.ru/maps/ua/-/asset\\_publisher/ktn0ZLTvbbS3/content/id/954367](http://www.mid.ru/maps/ua/-/asset_publisher/ktn0ZLTvbbS3/content/id/954367).

<sup>3</sup> “Kremlin Congratulates ‘DPR/LPR’ Leaders on Victory in Pseudo-Elections,” *Unian*, Accessed February 8, 2019, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10334301-kremlin-congratulates-dpr-lpr-leaders-on-victory-in-pseudo-elections.html>

<sup>4</sup> “Canadian Sanctions Related to Ukraine,” *Global Affairs Canada*, Updated November 27, 2018, [https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/international\\_relations-relations\\_internationales/sanctions/ukraine.aspx?lang=eng](https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/international_relations-relations_internationales/sanctions/ukraine.aspx?lang=eng).

<sup>5</sup> “Statement by Minister of Foreign Affairs Condemning Russia’s Actions in the Kerch Strait,” *Global Affairs Canada*, November 26, 2018, <https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2018/11/statement-by-minister-of-foreign-affairs-condemning-russias-actions-in-the-kerch-strait.html>.

<sup>6</sup> “Canada and Ukraine: Creating Jobs and Opportunities Together,” *Global Affairs Canada*. Accessed February 2019, <https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/ukraine/canada-ukraine.aspx?lang=eng>.

<sup>7</sup> “Canada Adds Ukraine to Automatic Firearms Country Control List,” *Global Affairs Canada*, December 13, 2017, [https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2017/12/canada\\_adds\\_ukrainetoautomaticfirearmscountrycontrollist0.html](https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2017/12/canada_adds_ukrainetoautomaticfirearmscountrycontrollist0.html).

<sup>8</sup> “EU-Ukraine Relations, Factsheet,” *European External Action Service*, Accessed February 2019. [https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage\\_en/4081/EU-Ukraine relations, factsheet.](https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage_en/4081/EU-Ukraine%20relations,%20factsheet)

<sup>9</sup> “Eight EU Countries Call on Russia to Stop Preparations for Sham Elections in Ukraine’s East (Video),” Accessed February 2019, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10318776-eight-eu-countries-call-on-russia-to-stop-preparations-for-sham-elections-in-ukraine-s-east-video.html>.

<sup>10</sup> “EU Sanctions against Russia over Ukraine Crisis,” *European Commission*, March 10, 2016. [https://europa.eu/newsroom/highlights/special-coverage/eu-sanctions-against-russia-over-ukraine-crisis\\_en](https://europa.eu/newsroom/highlights/special-coverage/eu-sanctions-against-russia-over-ukraine-crisis_en).

<sup>11</sup> “Annual Review of Foreign Policy of the Republic of Belarus and Activities of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in 2015,” *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Belarus*, Accessed February 8, 2019. <http://mfa.gov.by/en/publications/reports/a323c6e532e23593.html>.

<sup>12</sup> “Lukashenko: Belarus Ready to ‘Engage’ in Donbas Conflict Settlement,” *Unian*, October 26, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10314366-lukashenko-belarus-ready-to-engage-in-donbas-conflict-settlement.html>.

<sup>13</sup> “U.S. Special Envoy Volker: We Have Long-Term Strategy for Ukraine (Video),” *Unian*, December 24, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10388295-u-s-special-envoy-volker-we-have-long-term-strategy-for-ukraine-video.html>.

<sup>14</sup> “Foreign Operations Assistance: Ukraine,” *U.S. Department of State*, April 1, 2018, <http://www.state.gov/p/eur/rls/fs/2018/284748.htm>.

<sup>15</sup> “U.S. Lending Support to Baltic States Fearing Russia,” *The New York Times*, January 1, 2017, 2019. <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/01/us/politics/us-baltic-russia.html>.

<sup>16</sup> “Latest from the OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine (SMM),” *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, January 30, 2019, <https://www.osce.org/special-monitoring-mission-to-ukraine/410483>.

<sup>17</sup> “Status Report as of 28 January 2019,” *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, January 31, 2019, <https://www.osce.org/special-monitoring-mission-to-ukraine/410555>.

<sup>18</sup> “NGO Tells How Donbas Militants Conceal Minsk Violations from OSCE,” *Unian*, January 26, 2018, 2019, <https://www.unian.info/war/2367400-ngo-tells-how-donbas-militants-conceal-minsk-violations-from-osce.html>.

<sup>19</sup> “Relations with Ukraine,” *NATO*, Accessed February 2019, [http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics\\_37750.htm](http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_37750.htm).

<sup>20</sup> “NATO Doesn’t Recognize Sham Elections in Donbas,” *Unian*, November 11, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10333464-nato-doesn-t-recognize-sham-elections-in-donbas.html>.

<sup>21</sup> “10 Facts You Should Know About Russian Military Aggression Against Ukraine,” *Ministry of Foreign Affairs Ukraine*, Accessed January 2019, <https://mfa.gov.ua/en/page/open/id/5026>.

<sup>22</sup> “Poroshenko Apologizes for Vow Made in 2014 to Complete ATO within Hours,” *Unian*, Accessed August 23, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10234770-poroshenko-apologizes-for-vow-made-in-2014-to-complete-ato-within-hours.html>.

<sup>23</sup> “Opinion | Putin Must Be Punished,” *The New York Times*, December 5, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/05/opinion/poroshenko-putin-ukraine.html>.

<sup>24</sup> “‘За Життя’: Хто Кому Вадим Рабінович?” *Pravda*, Accessed February 2019, [http://www.pravda.com.ua/cdn/graphics/2017/02/hto\\_komu\\_vadym\\_rabinovych/](http://www.pravda.com.ua/cdn/graphics/2017/02/hto_komu_vadym_rabinovych/).

<sup>25</sup> “Ukraine,” *European Forum for Democracy and Solidarity*, Updated February 2018, <https://www.europeanforum.net/countries/ukraine>.

<sup>26</sup> “Two Russia-Friendly Parties Join Forces for Presidential Election,” *KyivPost*, November 9, 2018, <https://www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/two-russia-friendly-parties-join-forces-for-presidential-election.html>.

<sup>27</sup> “Putin’s Crony Medvedchuk Seeks to Create Donbas Autonomous Region, Amend Constitution,” *Unian*, Accessed January 29, 2019, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10426416-putin-s-crony-medvedchuk-seeks-to-create-donbas-autonomous-region-amend-constitution.html>.

<sup>28</sup> “Current Events in the People’s Republics of Eastern Ukraine,” *Slide Share*, January 21, 2019, [https://www.slideshare.net/DonbassFullAccess/current-events-inthe-peoples-republics-ofeastern-ukraine?qid=486581c4-6ad5-41d8-ad21-ce31b1f687d4&v=&b=&from\\_search=11](https://www.slideshare.net/DonbassFullAccess/current-events-inthe-peoples-republics-ofeastern-ukraine?qid=486581c4-6ad5-41d8-ad21-ce31b1f687d4&v=&b=&from_search=11).

<sup>29</sup> “Alexander Zakharchenko,” *Alexander Zakharchenko*, Accessed February 2019, <https://av-zakharchenko.su/inner-news-eng/Zayavleniya/Aleksandr-Zaharchenko-Zapad-dolzhen-nadavit-na-Poroshenko1/>

<sup>30</sup> “‘DPR’ Chief Zakharchenko Killed in Donetsk Explosion,” *Unian*, August 31, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/society/10244811-dpr-chief-zakharchenko-killed-in-donetsk-explosion-photo.html>.

<sup>31</sup> “Donbass Will Not Forgive Zakharchenko’s Murder — Acting Head of LPR,” *TASS Russian News Agency*, September 1, 2018, <http://tass.com/world/1019555>.

<sup>32</sup> “Dzhemilev: UNSC to Hold Meeting on Russian Elections in Crimea,” *Unian*, March 15, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10043390-dzhemilev-unsco-to-hold-meeting-on-russian-elections-in-crimea.html>.

<sup>33</sup> “How Crimean Tatars Defy Moscow’s Pressure,” *Aljazeera*, February 2, 2018, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/01/crimean-muslims-defy-moscow-pressure-180127070916068.html>.

<sup>34</sup> “Ukraine Crisis: Russia and Sanctions,” *BBC*, December 19, 2018, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-26672800>.

<sup>35</sup> “Ukraine’s First-Ever Martial Law Comes into Effect,” *Aljazeera*, November 28, 2018, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/11/ukraine-martial-law-effect-18112808222282.html>.

- <sup>36</sup> “Russian-Led Forces near Luhansk Massing Weapons, Conducting Live-Fire Drills – Ukraine in JCCC,” *Unian*, December 30, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/war/10395615-russian-led-forces-near-luhansk-massing-weapons-conducting-live-fire-drills-ukraine-in-jccc.html>.
- <sup>37</sup> “Convoy of Military Equipment Spotted Moving into Crimea across Kerch Strait Bridge,” *Unian*, December 9, 2018, <https://www.unian.info/politics/10369275-convoy-of-military-equipment-spotted-moving-into-crimea-across-kerch-strait-bridge-photo-video.html>.
- <sup>38</sup> “Ukraine 2017,” *United Nations Register of Conventional Arms*, Accessed February 2019, <https://www.unroca.org/ukraine/report/2017/>.
- <sup>39</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>40</sup> “Briefing – Ukraine and the Minsk Agreement,” *European Parliament*, January 2016, [http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2016/573951/EPRS\\_BRI\(2016\)573951\\_EN.pdf](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2016/573951/EPRS_BRI(2016)573951_EN.pdf).
- <sup>41</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>42</sup> “Ukraine Today: Almost 3,000 Ukrainian Prisoners of War Released so Far - Jan. 23, 2016,” *KyivPost*, January 23, 2016, <https://www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/ukraine-today-almost-3000-ukrainian-prisoners-of-war-released-so-far-406550.html>.
- <sup>43</sup> “Conflict in Ukraine Enters Its Fourth Year with No End in Sight – UN Report,” *OHCHR*, June 13, 2017, <https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21730>.
- <sup>44</sup> “Russian Men Barred from Entering Ukraine,” *Aljazeera*, November 30, 2018, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/11/russian-men-barred-entering-ukraine-181130103008695.html>.
- <sup>45</sup> “Poroshenko: Over 80,000 Russian Troops in and around Ukraine,” *Aljazeera*, December 1, 2018, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/12/poroshenko-80000-russian-troops-ukraine-181201164222788.html>.
- <sup>46</sup> “Presidential Election, 31 March 2019,” *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, Accessed February 2019, <https://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/ukraine/407660>.
- <sup>47</sup> “Ukraine: Government’s Half-Hearted Approach Undermines Significant Gains,” *Transparency International*, June 17, 2015, [https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/ukraine\\_governments\\_half\\_hearted\\_approach\\_undermines\\_significant\\_gains](https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/ukraine_governments_half_hearted_approach_undermines_significant_gains)
- <sup>48</sup> “Eastern Europe & Central Asia: Weak Checks and Balances Threaten Anti-Corruption Efforts,” *Transparency International*, January 29, 2019, [https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/weak\\_checks\\_and\\_balances\\_threaten\\_anti\\_corruption\\_efforts\\_across\\_eastern\\_eu](https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/weak_checks_and_balances_threaten_anti_corruption_efforts_across_eastern_eu).
- <sup>49</sup> “Azov, Ukraine’s Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights On U.S., Europe,” *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*, November 14, 2018, <https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html>.
- <sup>50</sup> “Is Russia Killing Off Eastern Ukraine’s Warlords?” *Foreign Policy*, October 25, 2016, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/10/25/who-is-killing-eastern-ukraines-warlords-motorola-russia-putin/>.
- <sup>51</sup> “OEC - Ukraine (UKR) Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners,” *OEC*, Accessed February 2019, <https://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/ukr/>.
- <sup>52</sup> “The Great Migration: No One in Ukraine Knows How Many of Our Compatriots Have Moved Abroad,” *Vox*, June 20, 2018, <https://voxiukraine.org/en/the-great-migration-no-one-in-ukraine-knows-how-many-of-our-compatriots-have-moved-abroad/>.
- <sup>53</sup> Gwendolyn Sasse, “International Linkages and the Dynamics of Conflict: Revisiting the Post-Soviet Conflicts,” *East European Politics* 32, no. 3 (July 2, 2016): 289–96. <https://doi.org/10.1080/21599165.2016.1176560>.
- <sup>54</sup> “OEC - Ukraine (UKR) Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners,” *OEC*, Accessed February 2019, <https://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/ukr/>.
- <sup>55</sup> “Demographic and Social Statistics/Population and Migration,” *State Statistic Services of Ukraine*, Accessed February, 2019. [http://ukrstat.org/en/operativ/menu/menu\\_e/ds.htm](http://ukrstat.org/en/operativ/menu/menu_e/ds.htm).
- <sup>56</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>57</sup> “Ukraine,” *The World Bank Data*, Accessed January 2019, <https://data.worldbank.org/country/ukraine>.
- <sup>58</sup> “The World Factbook – Ukraine,” *Central Intelligence Agency*, Accessed January 2019, <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/up.html>.
- <sup>59</sup> “The World Bank in Ukraine,” *The World Bank*, Accessed January 2019, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/ukraine/overview#3>.
- <sup>60</sup> “IMF Executive Board Approves 14-Month US\$3.9 Billion Stand-By Arrangement for Ukraine, US\$1.4 Billion for Immediate Disbursement,” *International Monetary Fund*, December 18, 2018, <https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2018/12/18/pr18483-ukraine-imf-executive-board-approves-14-month-stand-by-arrangement>.
- <sup>61</sup> “The World Factbook – Ukraine,” *Central Intelligence Agency*, Accessed January 2019, <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/up.html>.
- <sup>62</sup> “The World Bank in Ukraine,” *The World Bank*, Accessed January 2019, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/ukraine/overview#3>.
- <sup>63</sup> “How Ukraine Can Begin to Catch Up with the EU,” *Atlantic Council*, November 28, 2018, <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/can-ukraine-begin-to-catch-up-with-the-eu>.
- <sup>64</sup> Brian Milakovsky, “Focus Ukraine,” *Wilson Center*, January 9, 2018, <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/cut-what-does-the-economic-blockade-the-separatist-territories-mean-for-ukraine>.
- <sup>65</sup> Alex Kokcharov, “Donbass-Abkhazia Coal Export Scheme,” *HIS Markit*, March 1, 2018, <https://ihsmarkit.com/research-analysis/Donbass-Abkhazia-coal-export-scheme.html>.
- <sup>66</sup> “Ukraine,” *The World Bank*, Accessed February 8, 2019. <https://data.worldbank.org/country/ukraine>.
- <sup>67</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>68</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>69</sup> “Demographic and Social Statistics/Population and Migration.” Accessed February, 2019.
- <sup>70</sup> “Ukraine – Human Development Reports,” *United National Development Programme*, Accessed February 2019, <http://hdr.undp.org/en/countries/profiles/UKR>.
- <sup>71</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>72</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>73</sup> “Ukraine Profile – Freedom in the World 2018,” *Freedom House*, Accessed February 2019, <https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2018/ukraine>.
- <sup>74</sup> “Ukraine – Human Development Reports,” *United National Development Programme*, Accessed February 2019, <http://hdr.undp.org/en/countries/profiles/UKR>.
- <sup>75</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>76</sup> Dale Copeland, “Economic Interdependence and War: A Theory of Trade Expectations,” *International Security* 20, no. 4 (1996): 5–41.

---

<sup>77</sup> “Environmental Assessment and Recovery Priorities for Eastern Ukraine,” *Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe*, December 13, 2017, <https://www.osce.org/project-coordinator-in-ukraine/362566>.

<sup>78</sup> Ibid.

<sup>79</sup> Ibid.